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TO THE EDITOR

Life is like one big Mardi Gras. But
instead of showing your boobs, show

people your brain, and if they like what
they'll, you'll have more beads than you

know what to do with.
  --- Ellen DeGeneres

Letters to the Editor must have
the full name, address and

contact number of the writer,
even if they are sent by email.
Only letters with the requisite

details will be published.

Post-mortem on
EVMs

Editor,
On reading this headline

readers would ask, ‘Why
restore an old car?’ I have
great responsibility as a
citizen to point out a few
things to enlighten those
members of the public who
enjoy the breakthrough in
electronics engineering but
do not want to ask how
things actually work in the
long run. The EVM is not a
smart phone, it is not your
digibox for satellite link, it is
not your scientific calculator,
and it is not even a trader’s
calculator. It is too easy a
circuit that I am at my wits end
as to what to compare it to.
The CEC has given the
excuse about paper jamming.
In 2014 it was found that
humidity of a place might
have been the cause for
paper jamming. Then why not
rectify the fault? Forget GPS,
forget weather forecast
software, if a mango trader
selling mangoes at Rs 51 per
kg for what he bought at Rs
34 per kg, then with a
movement of his finger he

would smile when his
cheap calculator (Orpat
say) shows 50 percent gain.
If it shows 50% loss he
cannot file a case against
Orpat the company but just
throw away the machine.
The only discrepancy of
the calculator is the buy
one mango and get one free
mantra. It’s like loading your
truck with fourteen tons and
getting fourteen tons free
as used to be done in the
80’s. I consulted leading
economists and Arithmetic
teachers of class X but
none of them could
understand this logic. I
believe it is in the DNA of
business to defy Balakot
like tsunami and all laws of
diminishing returns, or I.C.
curves (indifference curve).
Jobs or no jobs, no
difference. Economic
slowdown or flow high no
difference; RBI regulations
or not it makes no
difference; CBI cleansed or
not it makes no difference

Assuming we commit
mistakes in soldering or
linking fuses, then some
questions to answer would
be (1) Why confuse

challenge votes with
deviant behaviour? (2)
When EVM was to be
introduced, why did we
forget to create rules or
laws to deal with deviant
behaviour? (3) Which
elector would be foolish
enough to depend on a
machine as a judge and
challenge it at the risk of
having to pay Rs 10,000 as
fine and six months
imprisonment? (4) SC has
categorically ordered that
EC should respond to the
three complainants against
EVMs. What have they
done? If yes, were the
findings made public? (5)
What is the use of EC
finding anything when 23rd
May has come and gone
and a new Government is
already in place? (6) In future
will the EC pronounce that
any elector, say in Leh,
Ladakh who has a
complaint should bring Rs
10,000 and a blanket?

We should accept our
limitations. Before ASAT
test there was a failed
attempt to shoot Micro SAT
R on February 12 this year.
No man is free from failures.

The ballot paper is the best
bet.

Yours etc.,
M.Khyriem

Via- email.

 Humanity
above all else
Editor,
The news item, “Hindu,

Muslim couples undergo
kidney swap in Punjab”
(ST, May 30 2019),
immediately gave me a
sense of gladness. At the
end of the day we are all
human beings of flesh and
blood. We are all creations
of the One above. We may
be defined by our birth, our
religion, our race, our
community but the colour
of our blood that runs in
each one of us is the same.
The numerous faiths and
religions that we are born
into or a faith that we
believe in are but different
routes that will lead us to
only one destination.
While no religion, no faith
will teach us the wrong
tenets can we not be more
Godly in our actions here

on earth? To love one
another and treat one
another with love and
respect is the greatest
religion that humankind
must follow. We don’t need
wars, we don’t need
violence, and we don’t
need enmity! All that we
need is love, adoration and
reverence for one another.
When we love one another
we love God!

Yours etc.,
Jenniefer Dkhar,

Via email

Modi starts on
a sour note

Editor,
The new Modi ministry

began its second term
journey with a bumpy start.
One of the alliance partners
of the NDA, namely the
Janata Dal (United) led by
Nitish Kumar is sulking and
has decided to opt out of
the Cabinet. The JD (U)
was offered one ministerial
berth but the party turned
it down saying it is not
interested in having a
symbolic presence in the

new government.  Nitish
Kumar has stated that it is
not necessary to be in the
Cabinet but that the JD (U)
will continue to be in the
NDA and the alliance is
united. The party had
demanded three berths in
the central Cabinet but
Modi was prepared to give
only one berth, which made
the JD (U) take a decision
to opt out of the Cabinet.
Thus, a shaky start for the
ministry on the first day
itself does not augur well for
the Government, though
there is nothing for Modi to
fear. But this distasteful
experience on the first day
has given a chance to the
Opposition to cast
aspersions on Modi’s
government. At the same
time, this incident is
expected to peter out
without gaining much
traction.

Yours etc.,
TK Nandanan,

Via email

Modified Ministry
The portfolio allocations after the swearing-in of

the Modi 2.0 ministry saw two top portfolios going

into strong hands – home to Amit Shah and

defence to Rajnath Singh who acquitted himself

well as home minister in the previous government.

Former foreign secretary S Jaishankar knows his

subject well and hence fits in well as external

affairs minister. Notably, Prime Minister Modi,

riding the crest of a popular support, has chosen

to retain most of the ministers from his first term.

He is a pro-establishment figure and not given to

acts of disruptions. Both styles have their

strengths. Continuity meant treading a familiar

path, wherein pitfalls are more easily identified,

clarity is a given, and a safe course ensured. On

the debit side, chances of a minister developing

vested interests in the course of a long innings are

there too. Arun Jaitley was a tower of strength to

the Prime Minister in his first term. He did a job,

stood by the side of the PM through thick and

thin, and advised the government in matters of legal

frameworks when faced with tricky situations.

Health is a serious problem to him, and it must

first be attended to. His absence will be felt not

only by the PM but by others too.

Sushma Swaraj, also faced with some health

problems, will be missed by all. She managed the

external affairs ministry with considerable PR skills

though the PM was by her side to take matters

forward. As for Maneka Gandhi, who missed the

bus this time, something else might be in store.

Amit Shah is bound to rock the ministry in positive

ways. Rajnath Singh as PM’s second-in-command

would be a reassuring presence. Nitin Gadkari,

despite some disquiet, is back, but General VK

Singh seems to have been demoted and will serve

under Gadkari. Uma Bharti has volunteered to step

aside. Most senior ministers, as also juniors, found

themselves in the reckoning. The team spirit they

displayed during Modi’s first innings would be to

the PM’s great advantage again. The new Modi

team has space for only one berth for each BJP

ally. This might be a conscious attempt to reduce

importance of regional leaders and their turfs.

Many of them have a tag of corruption. Bihar's

Nitish Kumar has registered dissent and kept his

JDU out of the new ministry. It is worth watching

how the Shiv Sena starts roaring again. More

inductions are likely as team Modi moves forward.

Notwithstanding the
grand oath-taking ceremony
in the forecourt of
Rashtrapati Bhavan, the
NDA may already have
teething problems in round
two, where none were
expected. With the BJP
having got a majority on its
own, there was fear that the
regional allies importance
would wane further.
Remember, murmurings of
not being consulted even at
the time of NDA-1. For
starters the JD(U) in Bihar
has already thrown a googly
as it is sulking with the offer
of only one Cabinet berth for
it. Chief Nitish Kumar chose
not to mince his words and
refused categorically to join
the Modi-led Ministry. He
said: “we don’t want a token
participation.” With 16 MPs
the JD(U) is the third largest
party in the NDA in this Lok
Sabha. And so was eyeing at
least two Cabinet and one
Minister of State berths. So
as of now it’s a no-go
between the partners.
Besides, Apna dal, from Uttar
Pradesh has been kept out
this time from the
government but so far it is
not heard complaining, as
the State has got 9 berths.
How Modi and Amit
overcome the Bihari problem
is anybody’s guess.
However, they can well argue
that 20 of the 29 States are
represented and that even its
Shiv Sena partner from
Maharashtra, which is in
second number in the tally of
seats in the lower House has
got just one Cabinet berth.
Importantly, Modi has not
given a single berth to the
three southern States of
Kerala, Tamil Nadu and
Andhra. And why would he,
as the BJP got a harsh
beating there.

The NDA-II is being
described as “a blend of
energy and experience”, let
us keep our fingers crossed
that the two are not wasted
on squabbling within.

3 CMs Take Oath
The leadership of three

States—Odisha, Andhra
Pradesh and Arunachal
Pradesh took its oath too to
work for and fulfil aspirations
of their people. While for 72-
year-old Naveen Patnaik it is
the 5th consecutive term
overcoming a Modi wave
with a decisive victory, 46-
year-old Jagan Mohan
Reddy will start a new
innings after a long wait of
10 years, and for Pema
Khandu it is a more
comfortable start since the
BJP will install the
government on its own
having won 41 of 60
Assembly seats. He was CM
since July 2016, but as is
normal in the North-east
there were twists and turns.

Importantly, this time
round all the three Chief
Ministers shunned the Raj
Bhavan’s for their oath
taking ceremony and instead
did so at convention
centres/stadium among the
aam janata, which is a
growing ‘populist’ trend.
And, while they had
counterparts from other
States in attendance at the
solemn occasion, where the
team of Cabinet and MoS
were also inducted, what
stood out Chandrababu’s
absence, as he turned down
Jagan’s invite! It goes
without saying while it will
be easy for Khandu with BJP
at the Centre the same cannot
be said for Naveen and
Jagan. Both require special
attention of the Centre’s
given the recent Fani
cyclone in Odisha and long
pending demand for Special
Status in Andhra. The latter
it is learnt is non-negotiable.
Jagan is said to have turned
down 2 Cabinet berths
offered by Modi on his visit
to Delhi. Developments are
worth a close watch.

Karnataka, WB On Edge
Karnataka and West

Bengal are on tenterhooks.
The Lok Sabha results have
stumped Chief Ministers
Kumaraswamy and Mamata
Banerjee respectively,

Modi’s NDA-II

Will it heed to
sulking partners?

By Insaf

ROUND THE STATES

forcing them to rejig their
respective Cabinets. And
while the former did it on
Saturday last by dropping
two ministers and bringing
on 8 others from coalition
partner Congress, the latter
made a major reshuffle on
Tuesday last. The situation
in Vidhan Souda is more
worrisome after the Lok
Sabha verdict for the JDS-
Congress combine as the
BJP has been waiting in the
wings to topple the six-
month-old government at
the earliest opportunity
available. Such is the fear
that Kumaraswamy dropped
a minister, who did not
attend the Cabinet meeting
and replaced him with his
brother! The ruling combine
is making all efforts to keep
its flock together as the
nagging fear that some of its
MLAs may cross over is not
just a hallucination.

Likewise, not just the
drubbing in the Lok Sabha
polls, but that her flock is
deserting her (3 MLAs and
50 councillors so far who
have crossed over to the
BJP), Mamata is worried for
the future – the 2021
Assembly elections.
However, it chooses to
dismiss the developments
and put up a brave face. Its
leaders proclaim that one or
two MLAs joining the BJP
will not impact it. “State
elections will prove whether
the people are with us or
not,” and insist that
“people are with Didi and
they will continue to remain
irrespective of the fact that
some leaders are switching
sides.” This only time will
tell, as the BJP has made
major inroads into her
bastion and she would need
a miracle to retain her hold.
At the same time, Didi
showed signs of her
annoyance by doing a flip-
flop for Modi’s swearing-in.
First she accepted the invite
and later, just hours after the
BJP invited the families of
54 party workers allegedly
killed in political violence
across the State, Mamata
said she won’t go. Instead
she decided to visit North
24 Parganas to protest
against attacks on TMC
cadres by the BJP after the
polls! She went a step further
and in a message to Modi
said the swearing-in
ceremony was an “august
occasion to celebrate
democracy” and not one
that should be “devalued”
by any political party which
uses it as an opportunity to
score political points.”
Indeed, let’s be prepared to
see a lot more of it.

Mizo Goes ‘Dry’
Is controlled sale of

liquor better than a complete
ban? Mizoram perhaps has
an answer as it opts for the
latter. On Tuesday last, the
Mizo National Front
government decided it was
time to act to turn the State
‘dry’, after four years of
controlled sale of liquor. The
Assembly had in fact
passed the Mizoram Liquor
(Prohibition) Bill 2019 on
March 20, but it couldn’t be
implemented as the model
code of conduct was already
in place for General
elections. Also,  the High
Court had granted time to
liquor sellers till May 27 to
dispose of existing stock.
Apparently, the government
is not only fulfilling its poll
promise made last year but
hopes that alcohol-related
deaths would not continue
to rise since 2015, when
prohibition was lifted. As
per the State Excise and
Narcotics dept 9 such
deaths happened in 2015,
with the number going up
to 22 in 2016 and to 59 in
2017. Figures are
unavailable for 2018. Former
Chief Minister, Lal
Thanhawla, who was
instrumental in introducing
regulated sale of liquor in
2015 has his doubts whether
the ban will help “as
prohibition has never been
successful anywhere in the
world.” Will he be proved
wrong eventually? ---INFA

Like for many parts of the
country Meghalaya’s
economy is still highly
dependent on agriculture.
The primary sector (which
includes agriculture and
other natural resources
extraction activities)
contributes around 30% of
the state’s GDP i.e., Rs.8,168
crore out of the Rs. 27,228
crore economy. With over
half of the population still
connected to agriculture
the state cannot expect to
achieve sustainable
economic growth by
neglecting people who are
working in this sector, i.e.,
the farmers. But when it
comes to enjoying the share
of the economic pie theirs
is the smallest share.
Average annual income of
farmers in India is just over
Rs 37, 000 or only Rs 3000
per month. The same is the
case with Meghalaya (see
discussion below).This
means that in spite of
farmers making huge
contributions to the state’s
economy they are mostly
ignored. Who are these
farmers who form the
backbone of the state’s
economy? What is their
story? This article will tell
the story of an indigenous
farmer who epitomises the
struggles of other farmers
in the state. In spite of the
immense difficulties they
face consistently, these
farmers have the common
good as their raison d'être.

Phron Kassar is a 51 year
old farmer from Shkenpyrsit
village which falls under
Amlarem C& RD Block,
West Jaintia Hills. Her
mother was (L) Shida
Kassar who arrived from
Umladkhur village to
Shkenpyrsit in search of
livelihood. Phron studied
only till Class III at the
Shkenpyrsit LP school,
unable to continue because
of financial difficulties. By
the time she was 12 years
old she started helping her
mother in the farm. In time,
like her mother (who was
also a cow trader) she
managed to own 10 cows.
But 13 years ago she sold
them for Rs 45,000 to
educate her children,
determined not to allow her
fate to befall her children.

Presently Phron Kassar
cultivates a variety of crops,
viz., ginger, pumpkin, garlic,
beans, mustard, peas, rice,
radish, potato, sweet
potato, cauliflower,
cabbage, spinach, carrot,
cucumber, coriander, etc. In
her garden she also has
local fruit trees like sohiong,
salangi and peach. She also
keeps poultry, piggery and
practises apiculture (bee
keeping). According to her,
the average annual
earnings from her farm
comes to Rs.20,000 to
25,000 from vegetables, Rs
8000-9000 from piggery, Rs
4000-5000 from poultry
rearing. Curiously, when the
upper range is combined it
gives total annual earnings
of Rs 39,000 which when

Agroecology and Indigenous
Farmers of Meghalaya

By Deadidakami Mohrmen, Coriniki Slong and Bhogtoram Mawroh

divided by twelve months
give a monthly income of
Rs 3250 or Rs. 110 per day,
similar to the national
average. What needs to be
borne in mind is that this is
lower than the prescribed
minimum daily wage of a
highly skilled worker in
agriculture in Meghalaya
which is Rs. 420.

For a time, in order to
boost her income Phron
Kassar used chemical
fertilizers like DAP for
increased production. One
day the chemical spilled on
her leg and the skin started
itching. Struck by this she
was horrified by the
thought of how the
chemicals might be
affecting the crops, soil
and the people. Appalled
by the realisation she
vowed to never use any
more chemicals in her farm
and practise only organic
farming. Concern for
common good was more
important for her than
personal gains. Currently,
she and many other farmers
from Jaintia Hills are
working with SURE
(Society for Urban and
Rural Empowerment) and
NESFAS (North East
Society for Agro-
biodiversity and Slow
Food) on adoption of agro-
ecological methods for
food production.

The 2018 IPES
(International Panel of
Experts on Sustainable
Food Systems) Food,
publication, “Breaking
away from industrial food
and farming systems”
states that Agro-ecology is
an umbrella term for
various alternatives to
industrial agriculture viz.,
organic, bio-dynamic,
permaculture, alternative,
sustainable, regenerative,
community supported
agriculture (CSA),
cooperative food system
initiatives, or urban food
transitions. A growing
archive of case studies
from around the world
demonstrates that Agro-
ecology is providing
immense benefits
(economic, social and food
security) while ensuring
climate justice and
restoring soils and the
environment. In April 2018,
the UN Food and
Agriculture Organization
(FAO) also underlined the
potential of Agro-ecology
to underpin sustainable
food system transitions at
the 2nd FAO International
Symposium on Agro-
ecology: Scaling up Agro-
ecology to Achieve the
Sustainable Development
Goals.

Coming back to Phron
Kassar, she explained that
when she started engaging
in organic farming she used
eit masi (cow dung), eit
sniang (pig waste), eit syiar
(chicken waste) and skum
kba (rice husk) for making
compost. A pit would be
dug on the ground and
filled with animal wastes.

Later skum kba and ashes
are added and left to
decompose. When the
compost is ready it is dug
up and applied to the plot.
In the past SURE had also
assisted her with trainings
on composting.

Furthermore, determined
not to use any chemicals,
Phron Kassar invented her
own organic pesticide by
using a local plant called
chyrmit kyndeh (Acmella
alba also commonly known
as toothache plant). She
grinds the plant and mixes
it with water. This
concoction is then sprayed
on the cabbages.
According to her, it is best
to apply before the leaves
begin to fold and it has been
very effective in preventing
pest attacks on the crop.
Phron Kassar informed that
the vegetables grown
without using chemical
fertilizers and pesticides are
not only very tasty but also
keep the soil healthy.

Kassar got the idea of
using the plant as a
pesticide by noticing that
the local community has
been using the plant as a
traditional cure for
toothache since time
immemorial. Acmella Alba
actually has local
anaesthetic properties. She
surmised that since it
already has medicinal
properties, it must also have
pest repellent properties. It
should be mentioned that
Phron Kassar is also a
traditional healer. She is
proficient in traditional
massage therapy using
mustard oil to cure people’s
ailments and has revealed
that she also is
experimenting with the bio-
pesticide on other crops as
well to gauge its
effectiveness.

Change in production
practises from dependence
on external inputs to agro-
ecological methods which
consisted of adopting
biological pest and disease-
management solutions
including predators, insect
pathogens and disease
antagonists, plants with
insecticidal, fungicidal,
bactericidal and herbicidal
qualities (practised by
Phron Kassar), and parasitic
nematodes was one of the
main outcomes of the
transition in the seven case
studies, viz., USA,
Nicaragua and Mexico,
Tanzania, France, China,
Spain and Cuba, reported in
“Breaking away from
industrial food and farming
systems”. To achieve
change in production
practises NESFAS and
SURE are promoting Agro-
ecology Learning Circles
(ALC). These are farmer
groups aimed at
empowering local
communities to recognize,
revive, practice, and
eventually further develop
traditional agro-ecology
practices and stimulate
local innovations for
sustainable local food

systems. Six participatory
researches developed and
implemented by farmers on
pest management and soil
improvement across six
different locations are
currently in progress. In
total 38 farmers, 28 female
and 10 male from the Khasi
and Garo indigenous
communities are taking part
in the experiments.

Phron Kassar gave an
interesting insight of how
during elections ginger is in
great demand. She therefore
decided to plant more of it
in the following year. The
seeds are those that she got
from her grandmother. She
is determined to adhere to
the principles of Agro-
ecology which are not only
about food security but
achieving food sovereignty
as well. “Food Sovereignty
is the right of peoples to
healthy and culturally
appropriate food produced
through ecologically sound
and sustainable methods,
and their right to define
their own food and
agriculture systems” - La
Via Campesina.

Phron Kassar sells her
produce in the local market
of Shkentalang. Sometimes,
customers visit the village
to buy produce directly as
well. In the past farmers from
Shkenpyrsit grew only for
self-consumption. Now
production for the market is
increasing. To supplement
her income Phron has been
working as a mid day meal
cook at Dongwah SSA
School Shkenpyrist since
2006. She was one of the first
people from the village to
be appointed as a cook.
Initially she was paid a
paltry sum of Rs.150 per
day; now she gets Rs. 1000
per month.

Farmers like Phron
Kassar’s contribution to the
local as well state economy
cannot be understated.
Without improving their lot
the resulting economic
model of the state will be
one of instability and high
inequality. Instead Agro-
ecology provides a
framework for a transition
towards sustainable food
and farming systems. Only
when indigenous farmers
like Phron Kassar are
supported will a truly
prosperous, sustainable,
fair and healthy society will
be created.
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Adding a cup of blue
berries to your diet
can be good for your

heart, recent findings sug-
gest.

According to the study,
eating a cup of blueberries
a day reduces risk factors for
cardiovascular disease.

Speaking about the find-
ings, the team of research-
ers suggested that blueber-
ries and other berries should
be included in dietary strat-
egies to reduce the risk of
cardiovascular disease -par-
ticularly among at-risk
groups.

The team set out to see
whether eating blueberries
had any effect on Metabol-
ic Syndrome - a condition,
affecting 1/3 of westernised
adults, which comprises at
least three of the following
risk factors: high blood pres-
sure, high blood sugar, ex-
cess body fat around the
waist, low levels of 'good
cholesterol' and high levels

Eating blueberries every day good for heart

of triglycerides.
"Having Metabolic syn-

drome significantly increas-
es the risk of heart disease,
stroke and diabetes and of-
ten statins and other medi-
cations are prescribed to
help control this risk. It's
widely recognised that life-
style changes, including
making simple changes to
food choices, can also help,"
said lead researcher Aedin
Cassidy, professor at the
University of East Anglia.

Findings were published

in the Journal of Clinical
Nutrition.

Previous studies have
indicated that people who
regularly eat blueberries
have a reduced risk of de-
veloping conditions includ-
ing type 2 diabetes and car-
diovascular disease.

This may be because
blueberries are high in nat-
urally occurring com-
pounds called anthocy-
anins, which are the flavo-
noids responsible for the red
and blue colour in fruits.

The team investigated
the effects of eating blue-
berries daily in 138 over-
weight and obese people,
aged between 50 and 75,
with Metabolic Syndrome.
The six-month study was
the longest trial of its kind.

They looked at the bene-
fits of eating 150-gram por-
tions (one cup) compared to
75-gram portions (half a
cup).

The participants con-
sumed the blueberries in
freeze-dried form and a pla-
cebo group was given a pur-
ple-coloured alternative
made of artificial colours and
flavourings.

The researchers found
that eating one cup of blue-
berries per day resulted in
sustained improvements in
vascular function and arte-
rial stiffness - making
enough of a difference to
reduce the risk of cardiovas-
cular disease by between 12
and 15 per cent. (ANI)

MRI can be used to diagnose heart disease

Magnetic Resonance
Imaging (MRI) can
be used to measure

how the heart uses oxygen
for both healthy patients
and those with heart dis-
ease, a study has found.

Reduced blood flow to
the heart muscle is the lead-
ing cause of death in the
Western world, said re-
searchers from Lawson
Health Research Institute
and Cedars-Sinai Medical
Center in the US.

Currently, the diagnostic
tests available to measure
blood flow to the heart re-
quire injection of radioactive
chemicals or contrast
agents that change the MRI
signal and detect the pres-
ence of disease.

There are small but finite
associated risks and it is not
recommended for a variety
of patients including those

with poor kidney function.
"This new method, cardiac
functional MRI (cfMRI),
does not require needles or
chemicals being injected
into the body," said Frank
Prato, from Lawson Health
Research Institute.

"It eliminates the existing
risks and can be used on all
patients," Prato said. "Our
discovery shows that we
can use MRI to study heart
muscle activity," said Prato.

"We have been success-
ful in using a pre-clinical
model and now we are pre-
paring to show this can be
used to accurately detect
heart disease in patients,"
he said.

Repeat exposure to car-
bon dioxide is used to test
how well the heart's blood
vessels are working to de-
liver oxygen to the muscle.
A breathing machine chang-

es the concentration of car-
bon dioxide in the blood.
This change should result
in a change in blood flow to
the heart, but does not hap-
pen when disease is
present. The cfMRI method
reliably detects whether
these changes are present.
Other researchers have ex-
plored oxygenation-sensi-
tive MRI but initial results
contained a high level of
'noise' with blurry images.

Project leader Rohan
Dharmakumar, from Cedars-
Sinai Medical Center, be-
lieved that the noise was
actually variation in the
heart's processing of oxy-
gen. He engineered a way
to average this variation and
through testing, the team
discovered that the noise is
actually a new way to study
how the heart works.

"We have opened the

door to a new era and total-
ly novel way of doing cardi-
ac stress testing to identify
patients with ischemic heart
disease" said Dharmakumar.

"This approach over-
comes the limitations of all
the current diagnostics --
there would no longer be a
need for injections or phys-
ical stress testing like run-
ning on treadmills," he said.

"Using MRI will not only
be safer than present meth-
ods, but also provide more
detailed information and
much earlier on in the dis-
ease process," said Prato.

In addition to studying
coronary artery disease, the
method could be used in
other cases where heart
blood flow is affected such
as the effects of a heart at-
tack or damages to the heart
during cancer treatment.
(PTI)

Despite poll debacle...
(Contd from P-1) "There is nothing to feel jeopardised about the scope of forming the
government," he said.

Shangpliang's observations come a day ahead of the CLP meeting on Saturday to
review the party's performance in the recently-concluded Lok Sabha elections in the two
seats of Shillong as well as Tura. The party retained the Shillong seat.

He, however, refused to divulge any information about the plan of the Congress for
the state in future. Earlier, he said the debacle in the Lok Sabha polls required a detailed
introspection to understand what went wrong for the party in the polls.

The party has lost its grip over North East which was once considered its strong
bastion. The party is left with only a few MPs and the Congress does not rule any of the
Northeastern states.

Inventory notices served...
(Contd from P-1) Motphran and Harijan Colony, carrying of arms and any other lethal
weapons or any other materials having the potential to be used as a weapon which can
likely cause grievous injury or harm to any person or persons in and around Motphran
and Harijan Colony. The order will not be applicable to the security forces on duty.

Earlier, SMB pasted the notice after the high level committee (HLC), which has been
constituted to find out a permanent solution to the issue of relocating residents of
Harijan Colony last month, had asked the SMB to conduct an inventorisation in the area
once again in the form of a public notice.

SMB Chief Executive Officer B. S. Sohliya said on Friday that there was no obstruc-
tion from anywhere even as he added that the notices were pasted in the units in the
presence of magistrates and police contingent.

As per the notice, the settlers in the colony have been asked to furnish their informa-
tion before the Board from June 3 to July 3 with regard to their possession of either piece
of land, building in the colony and the period of their occupation.

As per the government, the objective of collecting information as to the number of
persons residing in the colony and also their duration of occupation or stay in the
colony is to prepare both long term and short term policies for resolving the long  pend-
ing issue pertaining to the colony.

The HLC gave one month time to the settlers of the area to submit their papers and
other documents to the SMB through the CEO of the board.

Last year, similar inventory was conducted but most of the settlers in the area did not
cooperate and their details could not be ascertained.

The task of the HLC is to examine all relevant records and documents relating to the
relocation of residents of the Harijan Colony. The committee will also recommend practi-
cally feasible solutions for relocation of the Harijan Colony.

The Big 4: Shah...
(Contd from P-1) a minimum monthly pension of Rs 3,000 month after attaining the age
of 60 years. All small shopkeepers and self-employed persons, as well as the retail traders
with GST turnover below Rs 1.5 crore and age between 18-40 years, can enroll for this
scheme, which would benefit more than three crore small shopkeepers and traders. The
scheme is based on self-declaration, as no documents are required, except Aadhaar and
bank account.

Budget on July 5
The first session of the newly-elected Lok Sabha has been convened from June 17 to

July 26 and the new government will present its first Budget on July 5, in which it is
expected to provide an insight about the programmes to be undertaken in the second
term. The election for Lok Sabha Speaker will take place on June 19, Information and
Broadcasting Minister Prakash Javadekar said on Friday. The Economic Survey, which
gives the status of the country's economy, will be presented in Parliament on July 4.
(Agencies)

Nongbri back as EKH DC...
(Contd from P-1) and Family Welfare department, will now function as the Secretary of
Information Technology and Communication.

Outgoing East Khasi Hills district Deputy Commissioner Abhishek Bhagotia has been
posted as Secretary, Secretariat Administration department, but would continue to func-
tion as Commissioner of Taxes, Commissioner of Excise and Secretary to the Excise,
Registration, Taxation and stamps department. West Jaintia Hills Deputy Commissioner
CP Gotmare has been transferred as secretary of the Education department. GLSN Dykes
will replace him as Deputy Commissioner of West Jaintia Hills.

MPCC wants...
(Contd from P-3) Thanking Rahul for his long and intensive campaigning during the
polls, the party added that the defeat of the party in the hands of BJP and its allies was
not all the defeat of the long cherished ideals and principles of the party, but a defeat due
to the unethical and unconstitutional strategies adopted by the opponents.

Butcher shops to close...
(Contd from P-3) Members of KJBWA who met at their office in Mawlai on Friday took
the decision and also discussed the problems faced by the butchers in Khanapara.

In a statement, the association alleged that the traders smuggle the healthy cattle to
Bangladesh while the inferior ones are sold to the butchers here.

The association led by president Generous Warlarpih has urged other butchers to
join hands and support the move.

Black pepper, bay leaf...
(Contd from P-3) hailed the  decision of the government to notify  bay leaf and long
pepper as agricultural produce and not a forest produce any more.

He said that the government is also in the process of approving broomstick as non-
forest produce.

Terming it as a historic moment, Shangpliang said farmers all along have had to pay
taxes to the state government as well as the district council for the two items, but with the
decision of the government, they would no longer be required to pay taxes and they can
grow more plants which would fetch good money to them.

He also said that there is nothing wrong if the state government comes out with
missions but these should be sustained.

Clash between sordars...
(Contd from P-3) indigenous Niam Khasi were performing their annual religious cer-
emony at Kongthong village.

The FIR also alleged that the group of people also stopped them from performing the
ceremony and that the entire incident happened in the presence of magistrates and the
police. However, when contacted, the police said that there was in fact a clash between
two groups of sordars.

An inquiry is being conducted into the matter and notices have been served to people
involved in the incident, police officials informed.

It is not only maternal
smoking that affects
children before taking

birth but also paternal
smoking. A new study has
found that children exposed
to paternal smoking before
birth are more likely to
develop asthma - and
associated changes to
immune genes.

The study published in
'Frontiers in Genetics' could
provide DNA targets for the
early prediction and revers-
al of tobacco smoking-asso-
ciated childhood asthma.

"We found that prenatal
exposure to paternal tobac-
co smoking is associated
with increased methylation
of certain immune genes,
which alters how the genet-
ic code is read," said Dr Chih
Chiang Wu, lead author of
the study.

"This smoking-associat-
ed DNA methylation is sig-
nificantly retained from birth

Paternal smoking associated
with childhood asthma

to 6 years of age, and corre-
lates with development of
childhood asthma," added
Wu. Exposure to tobacco
smoke during development
is already known to harm
children in a
variety of
ways, and
non-coding
'epigenetic'
changes to
DNA (such
as methyla-
tion) have
been repeat-
edly implicat-
ed.

However,
this study is the first to show
that paternal smoking
during pregnancy can pro-
gram epigenetic modifica-
tions in important immune
system genes - and that
these modifications are as-
sociated with an increased
risk of childhood asthma.

The study was conduct-

ed on Taiwanese families,
whose lifestyle and genetic
make-up were analysed to
determine how fathers' to-
bacco smoking during preg-
nancy relates to asthma risk

in their children.
"Twenty-three per cent of

the fathers (367 in a cohort
of 1629 couples with new-
borns) were smokers, com-
pared to just three of the
mothers (0.2 per cent). This
unique disparity provided
the perfect opportunity to
study the effects of pater-

nal tobacco smoking (PTS)
exposure," said Dr Ho
Chang Kuo, co-author of
the study.

The researchers followed
1629 children from birth to

18 months
(1348) to six
years of age
(756), with medi-
cal assessment
and DNA analy-
sis at each time
point.

Infants with
prenatal PTS ex-
posure had a sig-
nificantly higher
risk of asthma by

the age of six than those
without. "Children with
prenatal PTS exposure cor-
responding to more than 20
cigarettes per day had a sig-
nificantly higher risk of de-
veloping asthma than those
with less than 20 cigarettes
per day and those without
prenatal PTS exposure: 35

per cent, 25 per cent and
22.7 per cent, respectively,"
reported Dr Kuender Yang,
senior author of the study.

More striking, however,
were the results of the DNA
analysis. Higher the PTS ex-
posure dose, the higher the
level of methylation of
LMO2, IL10 and GSTM1 -
genes known to have key
roles in immune function,
which could provide a
mechanistic link to asthma
risk. "The combination of
higher methylation levels of
all three genes correspond-
ed to the highest risk of asth-
ma: 43.48 per cent, com-
pared to 16.67-23.08 per cent
with any other combina-
tion," added Dr Yang.

"Preconception paternal
smoking has been shown
previously to alter sperm
DNA methylation, with as-
sociated increased asthma
risk in offspring," Dr Wu
added. (ANI)

An individual designs
their place according
to their likes and dis-

likes. A new study tells that
the way people design their
places gives a lot of insight
into their personality. It also
highlights that every place
generates some emotional
experience.

The study published in
the journal 'Personality and
Social Psychology Review'
highlights that being in a
certain location dramatical-
ly constrains or facilitates
certain emotional experi-
ence, our sense of connec-
tion with others, and our
productivity and perform-
ance.

"There is no such thing
as neutral, empty space-
wherever you are, you are
in a particular place that has
psychological meaning,"
says Benjamin Meagher, a

Person’s home gives insights into their personality

social psychologist at Hope
College.

"It's time for psycholo-
gists to move outside the
head of the individual to
consider the broader con-
text in which psychological
activity takes place," he
added.

Much of social and per-
sonality psychology re-
search, and psychology in

general looks at how we feel
and think in our minds, as
well as how we react to spe-
cific situations, but this
study suggests that we are
often ignoring our physical
environment.

Take the example of cou-
ples in their homes. One pair
are film buffs, they've fo-
cused their resources to a
comfy couch and a large

screen. Another pair, into
food, has focused much of
their resources on a kitchen
that allows them to cook
unique meals.

The changes the couple
make to their homes reflect
their personalities, but it will
also reinforce those aspects
of their personalities.

If people in the partner-
ship have different interests,

trying to share the same
space may cause conflict.
Sometimes couples might
even create their own spac-
es in such a situation.

How people shape their
spaces can also impact the
psychological well-being
beyond the individual.

Earlier research on col-
lege dormitories, hospitals,
and nursing homes showed
that certain designs such as
suite vs. apartment layouts,
influence how often people
interact, and how much they
feel like they belong in that
community.

This study can help ar-
chitects, city planners, inte-
rior designers, and other
specialists in applied fields
design places that can pro-
mote healthier behaviour
and more positive experi-
ences among occupants.
(ANI)

Researchers have
found that using a
dating app may be

linked to an increased risk
of unhealthy weight control
behaviours (UWCBs) such
as vomiting, laxative use or
diet pill use. The study
shows that people who use
dating apps are more likely to
suffer from eating disorders.

It included over 1,700
adults who completed an
online survey which as-
sessed their use of dating
apps and their weight con-
trol behaviours.

When compared with
non-users, those who used
dating apps had significant-
ly elevated odds of engag-

Dating app usage
linked to unhealthy

weight ways
ing in UWCBs including
vomiting for weight control,
using laxatives for weight
control, fasting for weight
control, using diet pills, us-
ing muscle-building supple-
ments, and using anabolic
steroids, said study lead
author Alvin Tran from Har-
vard University.

Women who used dating
apps had 2.3 to 26.9 times
higher odds of engaging in
UWCBs while for men it was
3.2 to 14.6 times.

"Consistent with previ-
ous research, we also found
elevated rates of UWCBs in
racial/ethnic minorities, par-
ticularly African Americans,''
Tran said. (IANS)

SHILLONG: In recent
years, Shillong has opened
up to tourism and has been
blessed with an outpouring
of people from around
the country.

Streets are crowd-
ed with people
throughout the day
and major areas of the
city have become
congested.

Places like Police
Bazar have many road-
side markets that are a
popular attraction for
tourists and locals
alike, with clothes and
shoes being sold at
reasonably cheap
prices.

Even though these street
shops are loved by the peo-
ple and are usually flooded
with customers, they also
contribute to the lack of
space in the heart of the city.

Walking through the
market has become a diffi-

City needs new market
cult task as all kinds of
shops have been set up on
the roads.

It is not possible to do

away with these shops as
they are an asset as well as
an attraction to people who
visit Shillong hoping to get
acquainted with the fashion
of the city.

However, these shops
need to be re-accommodat-
ed so that the roads are free

from congestion.
The government should

also come up with a solution
for the problem. For example,

a market in Sikkim
known as Lal Bazar has
been set up especially
for such vendors.

Such an initiative
would remedy the
problem in Shillong
city and the govern-
ment can also benefit
from taxes that could be
imposed on the goods
that are not under any
regulation now.

It is pivotal that the
government looks into
the issue of over-

crowding in the city and look
into the prospect of a new
market from which both the
people and the government
can reap benefits.

(Contributed by Simran
Lyngdoh, St. Anthony’s Col-
lege, Mass Media Dept,
Shillong)

An overcrowded Police Bazaar.


